


[bookmark: _Hlk71306648]Minutes of the Meeting of
Carlton-on-Trent Parish Council held on
Tuesday 3rd September 2024 at 7.30pm 
in Carlton on Trent Village Hall

Present: 
Cllr L Hopkins (Chair), Cllr M Martin (Vice-Chair), Cllr M Eley, Cllr G Hendrickson, Cllr J Mear, Cllr G Paton, T Grimes (Clerk), CCllr BL and 1 member of the public.

1. To consider any apologies for absence
SP gave apologies for being on holiday, which were approved.
SM gave apologies due to ill health.

2. To receive any declarations of interest in items on the agenda
MM declared an interest in the clerk’s hours, clerk’s wages and expenses. 

3. To accept the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held Tuesday 2nd July 2024 
The minutes were accepted as a true record and duly signed by the chair.

4. 10-minute open forum to receive questions and comments from members of the public 
A resident noted that the chestnut tree which had been cut right back and then had its roots severed on the One Acre plot is now dying so there are concerns about it becoming unstable and blocking the road or damaging properties if it falls. MM reported that he was meeting the tree officer and would ask for an update on the penalty status. 
Questions were asked as to whether the pipe across the One Acre access drive had been removed and the dike reinstated properly to avoid flood issues. No-one was aware of the work taking place which obviously raised concerns about flooding.
It was also noted that people have been seen starting fires to burn materials such as leaves, but then leaving the fire unattended. It was felt that there was nothing that could be done about a fire unless there was acrid smoke and/or banned materials being burnt like tyres, in which case it could be reported to the Environment Officer at NSDC at the time it occurred.

5. To note matters arising from previous minutes 
a. Bank Mandate
GP reported having successfully approved the village hall payment but LH had been unable to set it up; since going to a digital phone she had been unable to get the call for the required code. LH will follow this up but asked others to approve payments in the meantime.
b. Pavement opposite village hall
It was noted the vegetation right by the road sign had been trimmed but the way to the bus stop was still blocked by grasses forcing unless pedestrians into the road. LH had tried several times but not found anyone home so would continue trying.

c. Hedgehog Highways
Weston PC have not yet had a meeting to discuss this.
d. Speeding
The clerk had not had any further correspondence about speed checks and felt the PC was waiting to hear whether the council wanted to instigate this. GP reported that all the villages at the SNG meeting were saying they had speeding problems. CCllr BL said 6 people had to be trained and the council had to pay for the high vis vests, etc to be able to do their own speed checks. He also suggested the area would not satisfy the criteria for an interactive speed sign from Highways – not having enough traffic or accidents. The first step towards a speed sign is a tube count to determine how busy the road is – CCllr BL requested this whilst in the meeting. LH asked that this be kept on the agenda. 
e. Marie Curie
The clerk reported having received no response to enquiries as to whether the door knockers were genuine collection staff, but this had not been chased given the time that had lapsed since they were seen in the village. GP said no-one else raised the issue at the SNG meeting.
f. Pears lorries
The clerk reported having contacted DCllr SM who wasn’t sure whether the data collection hotline was still in use. The clerk had not chased the matter since MM posted a comments on the Whatsapp group and in response a contact was circulated by a resident. GH commented that some residents were unable to use their gardens over the summer it was so bad. LH and GH have reported the issue to Environmental Health and the resident has complained to Pears. CClr BL suggested asking SM to pick this up.

6. To receive updates on any District and County Councillor matters
CCllr BL said there was little to report council wise but that the Great North Solar Farm was causing concerns. He will be doing a leaflet to residents with a map of the extent of the development and would appreciate help with deliveries for this area.  LH offered to take 150 leaflets. CCllr BL is also raising a motion at full council on 26th Sept for a debate on the matter – he was not happy with the supply of info from Elements Green or the flooding mitigation which is the developer’s responsibility but they are asking the council to do it and an election candidate on NSDC accepted £10,000 from the developer for election campaign funds which is a conflict of interest. 
CCllr BL is now on a flood resilience funding committee. They accept bids for work to mitigate fluvial flooding but applications have dropped off so they looking into diverting funds from to pluvial mitigation. Given the extent of the storm Babet floods Carlton may be able to apply for mitigation work funding in future. CCllr BL suggested that a dike had been filled in by a developer and clearance would be considered mitigation work.
Finally he reported that a team of thieves were operating in the county – they have been seen walking an area in the day, looking at cars and security cameras and then coming returning during the night and breaking into cars not covered by cameras. 

7. To receive feedback from meetings/training attended
a. Safer Neighbourhoods meeting
GP reported that in addition to the speeding issues, Weston raised concerns about traveller although there hadn’t been any trouble so far and Southwell reported a spate of garden sheds thefts.
b. New Councillor Training 
SP was not present to report but had attended the training and found it useful.

8. To consider matters related to flooding 
LH reported that she will be going on the training. MM reported that Notts CC were issuing orange barriers for road closures on a trial basis. There was some concern about storage of 16 barriers but MM felt they would fit in the resilience store. 

9. To receive updates relating to Great North Road Solar Farm
a. Joint Parishes Action Group 
LH reported that a meeting had taken place in August. Concerns had been raised about money going to NSDC and a letter had been sent stating this raised questions regarding impartiality. Four councils had pledged to pay funds towards a consultant and the chair had confirmed that it would be done on a proportional basis; they had received one quote of £12,800 and the clerk had calculated Carlton’s proportion would be in the region of 3 to 4% and could range from £400 to £1300 depending how many councils agree to contribute. The JPAG meeting expected the next consultation in November with a 30 day window to respond. The clerk reported that there had been an enquiry to hire the village hall in November but nothing had been confirmed – the village hall had asked what mitigation would be put in place for over-crowding following the issues which occurred at the last consultation.
b. Consultation update
The consultation results received from Elements Green were noted. MM also reported that there had been new maps showing changes resulting from the consultation on his property but overall changes looked minor.
c. Any other matters
Councillors felt the meeting with CPRE had been useful. Kai Wong, chair of Campaign to Protect Rural England (CPRE) Notts branch came to talk about a National CPRE stance on solar. They are prioritising solar on roof tops and if need be brown sites but green fields is considered a last option. They hope to lobby Government using local issues. They are focusing on the two big Nottinghamshire developments – One Earth Solar and Great Northern Solar. They want to engage with residents, farmers and businesses in a select group of parishes affected by those solar farm proposals to gather information. They are not looking for a simple support/object, but for the reasoning behind either response. They want to fight at policy level using local examples of people’s responses. They would like council support to get residents together to help facilitate CPRE gathering information. It was agreed that the council would help.

10. To consider ways to spend the remaining CIL money 
The clerk reported chasing the marquee website and after being told they don’t have a catalogue, having received two sample prices as follows:
Premium 3.0 x 4.5 – Full Kit Including 4 Side Panels + Peg & Guy Anchorage Kit = £1250 + Vat. 
Essential 3.0 x 4.5 0 Full Kits Including 4 Side Panels + Peg & Guy Anchorage Kit =£995 + Vat. 
The clerk was asked to obtain a specific quote for a premium 3x3 in white with the council name on it and to ask whether they had leg weights for use on concrete. 
There was also a suggestion of a bus shelter, however this had been researched previously and the verge isn’t wide enough to take one.

11. To consider moving to a Gov.UK domain
The clerk reported that Hugofox were in the process of becoming a registrar and would be offering the domain as part of the existing web package but charging for emails. The meeting to determine pricing would be in early September. It was felt the move was needed and Hugo fox would be the best option even if the funding ran out before Hugofox was accepted to join the Government list as approved registrars. The clerk was asked to bring pricing details to the next meeting.

12. To review the monitoring of the litter bin at the South end of the village
Councillors reported all still seemed fine and it was agreed that monitoring would be ongoing to the year end.

13. To review council policies 
a. Complaints Procedure
b. Publication Scheme
It was agreed that both were still appropriate.

RESOLVED: To keep the present version of each policy.
(proposed LH, seconded MM, carried unanimously)

14. To respond to the following correspondence
a. NSDC - Public Consultation on the Draft Interim Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document and Draft Solar Energy Supplementary Planning Document (2024)
It was felt no comments were needed on the Affordable Housing Document. However, given that the consultation deadline was close and it had been a task to find the solar document the clerk was asked to contact DCllr SM to raise the matter. It was suggested that councillors respond individually and that a very general response be submitted stating solar developments should be on brown fields and roofs leaving agricultural land for food, local resources should be used wherever possible, flood mitigation should be a foremost consideration for developers, there should be minimal impact in a conservation area and the views of residents should be taken in to account.
b. Notts CC – Winter Salt Orders
As the grit bins are full and there are still supplies at the hall, it was felt no salt was needed but if the weather was severe free bags could be requested at a later date. MM reported that a resident had commented the bin at the South of the village hasn’t been used if there was anywhere better to site it. Councillors felt it was in the best place for the elderly living in the bungalows but would keep it in mind if a request for another bin were received in the future.
c. Npower Business Solutions – changes to unmetered supply
The clerk reported that nPower were modernising unmetered supplies. Consequently, she had contacted National Grid to find out whether the kiosk could be disconnected instead of modernised. However, they explained nothing is actually changing, despite saying it would change to a half hourly metred supply – this is in name only – there won’t be a metre fitted so no work will occur near the kiosk, it is simply a billing change. The clerk asked if it could be disconnected at the box end to cut the cost, but they said that would cut off other supplies like street lights as well as the kiosk. MM asked if they could take the fuse out which they would, for a year, but then it would be reconnected or the council would be billed for disconnection. The clerk was asked to find out if the council will still be billed when the fuse is out, if not, then it was worth doing to save the £78 bill and see whether they bothered to reconnect.

15. To consider the following financial matters
a. To note the bank reconciliation
This was circulated before the meeting so it was checked by the chair and signed.
b. To review the clerk’s hours
It was agreed to move this to October due to a query arising over holiday pay and the meeting being almost 3 hours long already.
c. To approve the following payments 
i. Clerk’s wages – July & August amounts plus overtime
The clerk had circulated the hours worked in July and August. She also reported having forgotten to pay the overtime which had been carried over from June to August. 
RESOLVED: To make the above payments.
(proposed LH, seconded ME, carried unanimously, MM did not participate)

i. Clerk’s expenses – notebook - £3.99
ii. Village Hall – September hire – 3 hrs - £15

RESOLVED: To make the above payments.
(proposed LH, seconded MM, carried unanimously)

16. To raise any other business which may need to be included on the agenda of the next meeting
It was suggested that if a newsletter goes out it includes a reminder that dustbins should only go out on the day of or night before collection. 
GH reported the slip road tree near the telegraph wire had yet to be cut despite being reported and asked if it could be mentioned when meeting the tree officer. 

17. To note the date of the next meeting 
The next meeting will be 1st October 2024 at 7.30pm.

The meeting closed at 21.32
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